18 November 2009
Michael Small
Director
Disability Rights Policy
Australian Human Rights Commission

Sent by email to disabdis@humanrights.gov.au
Dear Mr Small,
Temporary exemption application under the Disability Discrimination Act  

Thank you for the opportunity to provide a submission in respect of an exemption application on behalf of Hoyts Corporation, Greater Union Organisation, Village Cinemas and Reading Cinemas. 
I have considered the background information available listed on the Commission’s website and acknowledge the significant work undertaken by the Australian Human Rights Commission in consultation with disability organisations to progress the issue of accessible cinema in Australia. 
I note that the applicants seek a temporary exemption under section 55 of the Disability Discrimination Act 1992 (DDA) from complaints in relation to the provision of captions and audio description in cinemas operated by the applicants. 

The proposal contemplates that a number of steps would be taken during the exemption period to:

· Increase the number of screens in cinemas operated by the applicants capable of delivering captions to 35 over the next two and a half years following the grant of any temporary exemption. 

· Provide audio description capability in all those 35 screens, including a retro-fit of the current 12 cinemas offering captioning to include audio description. 

· Commit the applicants to a review of the current program in consultation with representatives from key stakeholders starting 9 months before the end of the Temporary Exemption period. 

· Commit the applicants to working with representatives of disability organisations to ensure the availability of accessible information on film schedules within 6 months of the granting of any Temporary Exemption. 

The OADC supports the goal of increasing the number of cinemas that can deliver captions and provide audio description capability.  Where cinemas do not provide these services it clearly represents a barrier to people with a disability, whether a visual or hearing impairment,  who require these services to attend and enjoy programmes screened at cinemas. 
The question is how best to progress the expansion of cinemas with captions and audio description capability in a manner that maximises the opportunities for people with disabilities to access these services. 

I note from the background information that with the support of the Federal Department of Health and Ageing audio described movies are now available at 12 independent cinemas.  While this is a welcome step, and a good starting point the OADC support measures to broaden the availability and reach of this technology into major commercial cinemas, and it is important that this occur in outlying areas and regions as well as the major city centres. 
The OADC also has the power under section 57 of the Anti-Discrimination Act 1998 (the Act) to grant an exemption from the application of the Act, in respect of any acts of discrimination or prohibited conduct. 

It is the OADC’s policy that exemptions may be granted in situations where applicants are seeking a temporary exemption while access issues are remedied. In considering the exemption it is the Commissioner’s practice to have regard to a number of relevant factors including: 

· whether the proposed exemption fits within the objectives of the Act, 

· Processes and results of any review undertaken by the applicant to identify discriminatory practices or circumstances and means for their removal. 

· Any measures already implemented or planned by the applicant to achieve the objectives of the Act. 

Having regard to these factors in relation to the proposed exemptions by the cinema operators, the OADC is of the view that it is appropriate to grant the exemption. 
I note that there are currently 12 cinemas operated by the applicants around the country providing captioning, and there are two cinemas in Tasmania with the capacity to show captions.  I understand the Devonport CMax cinemas have facilities for open captions and audio description. The expansion of cinemas that can show captions will promote equitable access for people with visual disabilities, and similarly increasing the number of cinemas with audio captions will promote access for people with hearing disabilities. 
It is contemplated by the proposal that cinemas currently providing captions would be retrofitted to provide audio description.  The proposed expansion would lift from the current twelve cinemas operated by the applicants that offer captioning to a total of 35 cinemas offering captioning and audio description.  This increase would take the total of cinemas providing accessible cinema to 47 when the 12 independent cinemas are included.  While work remains to be done before reaching optimal coverage for accessible cinema, the proposed expansion represents important progress towards the future goal of equitable access for all cinema users. 

The OADC is of the view that consultation with stakeholder groups representing people with disabilities is critical to the success of the expansion of accessible cinemas. The OADC welcomes and supports the commitment from the applicants to work with representatives of disability organisations to ensure the availability of accessible information on film schedules to people with disabilities. 
If the Australian Human Rights Commission requires further information or clarification on this submission, please do not hesitate to contact Catherine Edwards, Complaints Manager.

Yours sincerely,

Sarah Bolt

Anti-Discrimination Commissioner

